
The Revelation an Acted Prophecy –
Western Europe and Asia the Stage

Revelation is not merely a written symbolic prophecy, but also an acted
prophecy, acted like a drama on the stage, with supernatural beings, as
actors and the area of the old Roman Empire as the stage.

Who are the Kings of the East
Mentioned in Revelation 16:12?

This is the continuation of the series, Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms – By
Albert Close and the previous post in the series, The Final Revelation to Men
by Jesus Christ: The Apocalypse.

And the sixth angel poured out his vial upon the great river Euphrates; and
the water thereof was dried up, that the way of the kings of the east might
be prepared.

Little doubt the Kings of the East are the independent Kingdoms or Republics
which have arisen out of the ruins of the Eastern Roman Empire, and of the
Turkish Empire, during the last 140 years (up to 1944), due to the steady
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drying up of that great Empire symbolized in the Apocalypse (Book of
Revelation) as the Great River Euphrates. The following are their names, with
the dates when each broke from Turkey: GREECE 1820; EGYPT 1840; BULGARIA
1877; ROMANIA 1878; LEVANT 1867; CYRENACIA 1912; PALESTINE 1917; ALBANIA
1919; YUGOSLAVIA 1919; IRAQ 1923; HEJAZ (a region in the west of Saudi
Arabia, containing Mecca and Medina) 1926; YEMEN 1927; PERSIA 1923. All of
these Kings of the East have ceased during the last century and a quarter to
own submission to the Sultan of Turkey at Constantinople. All of these 12
kingdoms belonged to the Mohammedan Eastern Roman Empire, which has now dried
up.

The Turkish Empire dried up at the Treaty of Lausanne in 1923, when she was
completely stripped of all these countries at the close of the 1914-18 War.

The Pope’s Temporal Power over the Ten Kingdoms of the Western Empire dried
up also in 1870, when the Temporal Power fell. Today (1944) the Pope rules
over the Vatican City only, of 800 people and 108 acres of territory; but he
rules spiritually as the False Prophet over 300,000,000 (now 1.2 billion)
worshippers. Herein lies his world-wide power through his 500,000 (now
decreased to 407,872 according to
https://www.vaticannews.va/en/church/news/2023-10/fides-catholic-church-stati
stics-world-mission-sunday.html) Latin Priests.

A false prophet is one who proclaims as Divine Truth a false Gospel in
Christ’s Name. See Revelation 17 and 18.

GROWTH IN INTERPRETATION OF SYMBOLS.

As already stated, if we translate the symbolic scenes in the book of
Revelation into plain non-figurative ones, by comparing them with the symbols
and emblems of other Scriptures, and also with the symbols and emblems
employed by the nations and great religions which have arisen and played
their part in the history of the last 1900 years within the bounds of the
Roman Empire, they become the religious and political history of that great
period, so far as it affects the Church of Christ.

Papal Rome corrupted for centuries the Western Roman Empire, whilst the
Mohammedan religion corrupted the Eastern Empire. Both as political and
religious powers are now nearing their end.

The Napoleonic Wars of 1789—1815, and the Great War of 1914—19, are both
regarded by expositors as having been fulfilled as Divine retribution on
Papal and Mohammedan Europe and Asia, within the area of the Roman Empire.
Revelation 16:1-11.

Both have been equally important as it is shown on the Map of the World, when
read in conjunction with the history of the past 140 years. Both religions
have been cruel persecutors of God’s people.

The world-wide preaching of the Gospel by the Missionary Societies was in
1,053 languages as contrasted with only 71 languages in 1800 A.D.

(Matthew 24:14) “And this gospel of the kingdom shall be preached in all the



world for a witness unto all nations; and then shall the end come.”

The drying up of the Euphrates in Revelation 16:12 symbolized the drying up
of the Turkish Empire, by the loss of 14 Provinces, thus leaving Turkey with
a population of 16,000,000 and a loss of 95,000,000 since 1820.

Revelation 16:12 And the sixth angel poured out his vial upon the great river
Euphrates; and the water thereof was dried up, that the way of the kings of
the east might be prepared.

In Revelation 16:13,14, the three unclean Spirits of Devils, the Dragon, the
Beast and the False Prophet acting through their human agents, gather the
nations of the whole world to battle as never before in all history. These
three may prefigure the Nazi, Fascist and Papal Powers at War today. They are
all against Christ.

(Note: I believe today an alternate interpretation could be Papal, Fascism
(extreme right) and Communism / Socialism (extreme left). The common
denominator of all three is totalitarianism. The Devil is a control freak and
denies us any independent thought or action outside of his governance. But an
even simpler interpretation would be, the Dragon is Satan, the Beast is
Satan’s kingdom on earth, and the False Prophet is Satan’s spokesperson, aka
the Pope and his priests.)

In 1922 Mussolini founded the Fascist Movement and became Dictator of Italy.
In 1929 by the Lateran Treaty, he made the Pope a Temporal Sovereign over the
Vatican City and grounds, with a population of about 450 and a territory of
108 acres! Mussolini then voted the sum of £19,000,000 in settlement of the
Roman dispute since 1870, when the Pope was dethroned as a Temporal
Sovereign. Mussolini then made the Pope a puppet Sovereign.

In 1934 Hitler met Mussolini in Venice, and on Aug. 2nd, 1934, Hitler
succeeded Hindenburg as President. These three Evil Spirits then entered on a
European career of conquest and invasion, with the Jesuits in the background.

In 1935 Hitler and Mussolini united with General Franco, with the connivance
of the Pope and the Jesuits in overthrowing the Democratic Government in
Spain.

THAT GREAT DAY OF GOD ALMIGHTY.

In Sept. 1943 Mussolini was deposed and his dream of a Revived Roman Empire
came to an end.

Mussolini also attacked and overran Abyssinia with the most revolting
cruelty. Here again the Pope and the Jesuits supported Mussolini in all these
abominations. They also expelled all Protestant Missionaries.

Here we have the 3 Evil Spirits mentioned in Revelation which in 1939 drove
Europe and the whole 5 other continents into this World War.

These three great World-disturbers have all originated within the realms of
the old Roman Empire.



There can be no question that these three are world figures today and all are
Roman Catholic. The False Prophet undoubtedly prefigures the Pope as a
pseudo-Christian prophet or leader as distinct from the other two, who are
purely wicked political imposters. Mussolini was a pseudo-Caesar, and Hitler
worships the Nordic Pagan intuition cult. These three are all enemies of
Christ.

Revelation 16:12-14, seem to be fulfilling before our very eyes. Are not the
Kings of the whole world gathering to battle today as predicted in Revelation
16:12-14, led by three wicked Powers, which have already drawn in a total of
134 countries, large and small, embracing almost the entire globe. Verse 14
reads “For they are the spirits of devils working miracles, which go forth
unto the kings of the earth, and of the whole world to gather them to the
Battle of that great day of God Almighty.”

Notice the sharp distinction between “the kings of the earth” and in the next
sentence, “and of the whole world.” These clearly refer to two different
groups of nations and spheres of action. The one refers to the kings within
the bounds of the Roman Earth, or old Roman Empire, and the other to the
whole of the nations of the entire globe which includes the Far East, India,
Burma, China and Japan, etc.

This great World War is the first great war in which all six Continents have
been involved at the same time. That seems to explain verse 14 exactly. Are
not the kings or rulers of the whole world gathering to battle today, as
predicted here, impelled by three wicked Powers, viz : the Nazi, Fascist and
Papal. The Fascist was a Political party, the Papacy a combined Religious and
Political
Power masquerading as Christian. These three Powers have undoubtedly caused
this World War. Russia, it must not be forgotten, is a Power outside the
Roman Empire. Russia is a Power belonging to the “WHOLE WORLD” Area as
distinct from THE KINGS OF THE EARTH, ie., the Roman “Earth” of the
Apocalypse.

When the Western Roman Empire fell in 476 A.D. it was succeeded by the
Western Papal Ten Kingdoms with the Pope at the head.

The Eastern Roman Empire fell at the storming of Constantinople by the Turks
in 1453 A.D. This was the complete end of the Roman Empire, both East and
West, From 1453 to 1923 A.D. the Turkish or Mohammedan Power ruled most of
the nations of the former Eastern Roman Empire—now the Kings of the East.

Today Turkey rules none but her own homeland. The Pope rules over 108 acres
and about 450 subjects.

In the first verse of the Revelation St. John tells us the book is written in
symbols, i.e.: in a language of signs.

Revelation 1:1: The Revelation of Jesus Christ which God gave unto him, to
show unto His servants things which must shortly come to pass; and He sent
and signified it by His angel unto His servant John.



Revelation 4:1: After this I looked and, behold, a door was opened in heaven;
and the first voice when I heard was as it were of a trumpet talking with me;
which said, Come up hither, and I will shew thee things which must be
hereafter.

To signify is to show by signs, to intimate your meaning, not in plain
literal words, but by signs and symbols.

Now in the language of signs and symbols, such for example as that employed
by the Navy, Army or R.A.F., or by Merchant ships, when signaling at sea,
each sign and symbol has a definite meaning, which can only be discerned and
understood by translating it into ordinary language, by means of an
explanatory key. In reading Daniel or the Revelation we are bound to do the
same.

EACH NATION HAS ITS OWN SYMBOLS.

For example, the Sharp Sword proceeding out of the mouth of the King of Kings
in Revelation 19:15, is not a sword of steel, but a symbol only. There is no
such creature in nature as a Beast with Seven Heads and Ten Horns, as in
Daniel and Revelation. Again they are symbols only.

As stated on page 4 of this book, we must translate the symbolic language
into ordinary language, by comparing these symbols and emblems with the other
Scriptures where the same are employed and explained. We must also be
familiar with the symbols and emblems employed by the nations and religious
systems which have arisen on the theater of the Roman world since the book of
Revelation was written. The Roman Catholic and Mohammedan religions have
unconsciously employed in their national and religious life and history, the
very symbols and emblems used in Revelation to prefigure the events.
Especially is this true of the Church of Rome and of the Papal nations of
Western Europe, and also of the Mohammedans of Eastern Europe and Western
Asia. The Great Revealer foresaw the use of these national and religious
symbols by these powers and revealed them to St. John, for the guidance and
comfort of His people down the ages. See Papal and Mohammedan emblems,
medals, coins, etc., in this book as evidence.

(Continued in The Revelation an Acted Prophecy – Western Europe and Asia the
Stage. )

All sections of Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms by Albert Close

Introduction – The Apostate Church of Rome
Revelation 17 – The Prophetic Portrait of the Church of Rome
The Character of Antichrist and Papal Persecution of the Saints
A Description of the Great Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Church of Rome Ignores the Challenge to Disprove She is the Great
Whore of Revelation Chapter 17
The Great Harlot’s Daughters
Our Position Today in the Divine Program as Revealed in Prophecy
The Scholars Behind the Promotion of the False Interpretations of the
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Books of Daniel and Revelation
The Mass an Abomination to God
The Meaning of 666 in Revelation Chapter 13
False Interpretations of Divine Prophecy
British Government Hides Vatican War Treachery From Empire
Rome’s Attack on the British Empire and the United States
The Final Revelation to Men by Jesus Christ: The Apocalypse
Who are the Kings of the East Mentioned in Revelation 16:12?
The Revelation an Acted Prophecy – Western Europe and Asia the Stage
The Purple and Scarlet Robes of the Bishops of the Church of Rome

The Final Revelation to Men by Jesus
Christ: The Apocalypse

The Revelation is a book written in signs and so that God could reveal the
future to His own children and yet not disclose to His enemies His over-
ruling providence in the world.

Evidence for the Resurrection Part II
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Absolute proofs that the resurrection of Christ was an historical event.

Evidence for the Resurrection Part I

If the resurrection of Jesus Christ was a fabricated hoax, it was the
greatest deception, and a vicious and cruel lie created by despicable,
heartless men.

The Meaning of 666 in Revelation
Chapter 13

https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/evidence-for-the-resurrection/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/eschatology/the-meaning-of-666-in-revelation-chapter-13/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/eschatology/the-meaning-of-666-in-revelation-chapter-13/


When the name LATEINOS is written in Greek letters, and their values added
up, the total is 666, the number of the beast or empire of Revelation chapter
13.

Why Europe in the Middle Ages Was So
Filthy

Europe in the Middle ages was filthy because the Catholic Church forbid the
people to read the Bible. They didn’t know the importance God puts on
cleanliness.

The Great Harlot’s Daughters

The Church of Rome’s daughters: Ritualistic and apostate Churches, and
especially to the High Church sections of the Churches of England and
Scotland, and to the Greek and Eastern Churches, which all teach and practice
many of the Church of Rome’s doctrines and abominations.

The Character of Antichrist and Papal
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Persecution of the Saints

Futurists overlook the fact that the Antichrist is not to be an open and
avowed antagonist of Christ, but one professing to be a Vice Christ, a rival
Christ; one who would assume the character, occupy in the human heart the
place, and fulfill the functions of Christ.

Antichrist And His Ten Kingdoms – By
Albert Close

We must keep clearly in view the language in which the Book of Revelation is
written, or we will utterly fail to understand its meaning.

The Pope And The Devil
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The Pope declared that God had arranged for him to meet and sign a pact with
a man whom he (the Pope) knew was little better than a devil! The so-called
“Vicar of Jesus Christ,” should sign agreements with two men, Mussolini and
Hitler, who were little better than devils!

A Kingly Priesthood

The history of the Popes is in direct contradiction to the teaching of Peter.
Instead of following Peter, the Popes have imitated the Caesars of the Roman
empire and the Pontifex Maximus of the pagan religion of Rome, whose title
they appropriated.

Loyalty to the Catholic Church Above
Loyalty to Country
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Roman Catholic Church is a political organization. It’s treason for a
Catholic to say he would fight against his country to serve the Catholic
Church.

Do You Confess Your Sins To A Priest?

The priest has no right to search out and discover all the secret sins of
your life. It is none of his business. God knows your sins. Go to Him and
confess them.

False Doctrines from the SDA Church on
Social Media

The Sabbath was a day of rest and not specifically designated as a day of
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worship! In the books of Exodus, Leviticus and Deuteronomy, there are 8
verses with the words Sabbath and rest. The word worship is not in any of
them.

The Excellency of Christ Part III By
Jonathan Edwards

Continued from part II.

I would now show how the aforesaid teaching is of benefit to us, in that

A) it gives us insight into the names of Christ in Scripture,
B) it encourages us to accept him as our Savior,
C) it encourages us to accept him as our Friend.

A) From this doctrine we may learn one reason why Christ is called by such a
variety of names, and held forth under such a variety of representations, in
Scripture. It is the better to signify and exhibit to us that variety of
excellencies that meet together and are conjoined in him. Many appellations
are mentioned together in one verse Isaiah 9:6.

“For unto us a Child is born, unto us a Son is given, and the government
shall be upon his shoulder: and his name shall be called Wonderful,
Counsellor, the mighty God, the everlasting Father, the Prince of Peace.”

It shows a wonderful conjunction of excellencies, that the same person should
be a Son, born and given, and yet be the everlasting Father, without
beginning or end, that he should be a Child, and yet be he whose name is
Counsellor, and the mighty God; and well may his name, in whom such things
are conjoined, be called wonderful.

By reason of the same wonderful conjunction, Christ is represented by a great
variety of sensible things, that are on some account excellent. Thus in some
places he is called a Sun, as Mal. 4:2, in others a Star, Numb. 24:17. And he
is especially represented by the Morning star, as being that which excels all
other stars in brightness, and is the forerunner of the day, Rev. 22:16. And,
as in our text, he is compared to a lion in one verse, and a lamb in the

https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/the-excellency-of-christ-part-iii-by-jonathan-edwards/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/the-excellency-of-christ-part-iii-by-jonathan-edwards/
https://www.jamesjpn.net/basic-bible/the-excellency-of-christ-part-ii-by-jonathan-edwards/


next, so sometimes he is compared to a roe or young hart, another creature
most diverse from a lion. So in some places he is called a rock, in others he
is compared to a pearl. In some places he is called a man of war, and the
Captain of our Salvation, in other places he is represented as a bridegroom.
In the second chapter of Canticles, the first verse, he is compared to a rose
and a lily, that are sweet and beautiful flowers; in the next verse but one,
he is compared to a tree bearing sweet fruit. In Isaiah 53:2 he is called a
Root out of a dry ground; but elsewhere, instead of that, he is called the
Tree of Life, that grows (not in a dry or barren ground, but) ” in the midst
of the paradise of God.” Rev. 2:7.

B) Let the consideration of this wonderful meeting of diverse excellencies in
Christ induce you to accept of him, and close with him as your Savior. As all
manner of excellencies meet in him, so there are concurring in him all manner
of arguments and motives, to move you to choose him for your Savior, and
every thing that tends to encourage poor sinners to come and put their trust
in him: his fullness and all-sufficiency as a Savior gloriously appear in
that variety of excellencies that has been spoken of. Fallen man is in a
state of exceeding great misery, and is helpless in it; he is a poor weak
creature, like an infant cast out in its blood in the day that it is born.
But Christ is the lion of the tribe of Judah; he is strong, though we are
weak; he hath prevailed to do that for us which no creature else could do.
Fallen man is a mean despicable creature, a contemptible worm; but Christ,
who has undertaken for us, is infinitely honorable and worthy. Fallen man is
polluted, but Christ is infinitely holy; fallen man is hateful, but Christ is
infinitely lovely; fallen man is the object of God’s indignation, but Christ
is infinitely dear to him. We have dreadfully provoked God, but Christ has
performed that righteousness which is infinitely precious in God’s eyes.

And here is not only infinite strength and infinite worthiness, but infinite
condescension, and love and mercy, as great as power and dignity. If you are
a poor, distressed sinner, whose heart is ready to sink for fear that God
never will have mercy on you, you need not be afraid to go to Christ, for
fear that he is either unable or unwilling to help you. Here is a strong
foundation, and an inexhaustible treasure, to answer the necessities of your
poor soul, and here is infinite grace and gentleness to invite and embolden a
poor, unworthy, fearful soul to come to it. If Christ accepts of you, you
need not fear but that you will be safe, for he is a strong Lion for your
defense. And if you come, you need not fear but that you shall be accepted;
for he is like a Lamb to all that come to him, and receives then with
infinite grace and tenderness. It is true he has awful majesty, he is the
great God, and infinitely high above you; but there is this to encourage and
embolden the poor sinner, that Christ is man as well as God; he is a
creature, as well as the Creator, and he is the most humble and lowly in
heart of any creature in heaven or earth. This may well make the poor
unworthy creature bold in coming to him. You need not hesitate one moment;
but may run to him, and cast yourself upon him. You will certainly be
graciously and meekly received by him. Though he is a lion, he will only be a
lion to your enemies, but he will be a lamb to you. It could not have been
conceived, had it not been so in the person of Christ, that there could have
been so much in any Savior, that is inviting and tending to encourage sinners



to trust in him. Whatever your circumstances are, you need not be afraid to
come to such a Savior as this. Be you never so wicked a creature, here is
worthiness enough; be you never so poor, and mean, and ignorant a creature,
there is no danger of being despised, for though he be so much greater than
you, he is also immensely more humble than you. Any one of you that is a
father or mother, will not despise one of your own children that comes to you
in distress: much less danger is there of Christ’s despising you, if you in
your heart come to him.

Here let me a little expostulate with the poor, burdened, distressed soul.

1. What are you afraid of, that you dare not venture your soul upon Christ?
Are you afraid that he cannot save you, that he is not strong enough to
conquer the enemies of your soul? But how can you desire one stronger than ”
the almighty God”? as Christ is called, Isa. 9:6. Is there need of greater
than infinite strength? Are you afraid that he will not be willing to stoop
so low as to take any gracious notice of you? But then, look on him, as he
stood in the ring of soldiers, exposing his blessed face to be buffeted and
spit upon by them! Behold him bound with his back uncovered to those that
smote him! And behold him hanging on the cross! Do you think that he that had
condescension enough to stoop to these things, and that for his crucifiers,
will be unwilling to accept of you, if you come to him? Or, are you afraid
that if he does accept you, that God the Father will not accept of him for
you? But consider, will God reject his own Son, in whom his infinite delight
is, and has been, from all eternity, and who is so united to him, that if he
should reject him he would reject himself?

2. What is there that you can desire should be in a Savior, that is not in
Christ? Or, wherein should you desire a Savior should be otherwise than
Christ is? What excellency is there wanting? What is there that is great or
good; what is there that is venerable or winning; what is there that is
adorable or endearing; or, what can you think of that would be encouraging,
which is not to be found in the person of Christ? Would you have your Savior
to be great and honorable, because you are not willing to be beholden to a
mean person? And, is not Christ a person honorable enough to be worthy that
you should be dependent on him? Is he not a person high enough to be
appointed to so honorable a work as your salvation? Would you not only have a
Savior of high degree, but would you have him, notwithstanding his exaltation
and dignity, to be made also of low degree, that he might have experience of
afflictions and trials, that he might learn by the things that he has
suffered, to pity them that suffer and are tempted? And has not Christ been
made low enough for you? and has he not suffered enough? Would you not only
have him possess experience of the afflictions you now suffer, but also of
that amazing wrath that you fear hereafter, that he may know how to pity
those that are in danger, and afraid of it? This Christ has had experience
of, which experience gave him a greater sense of it, a thousand times, than
you have, or any man living has. Would you have your Savior to be one who is
near to God, that so his mediation might be prevalent with him? And can you
desire him to be nearer to God than Christ is, who is his only-begotten Son,
of the same essence with the Father? And would you not only have him near to
God, but also near to you, that you may have free access to him? And would



you have him nearer to you than to be in the same nature, united to you by a
spiritual union, so close as to be fitly represented by the union of the wife
to the husband, of the branch to the vine, of the member to the head; yea, so
as to be one spirit? For so he will be united to you, if you accept of him.
Would you have a Savior that has given some great and extraordinary testimony
of mercy and love to sinners, by something that he has done, as well as by
what he says? And can you think or conceive of greater things than Christ has
done? Was it not a great thing for him, who was God, to take upon him human
nature: to be not only God, but man thenceforward to all eternity? But would
you look upon suffering for sinners to be a yet greater testimony of love to
sinners, than merely doing, though it be ever so extraordinary a thing that
he has done? And would you desire that a Savior should suffer more than
Christ has suffered for sinners? What is there wanting, or what would you add
if you could, to make him more fit to be your Savior?

But further, to induce you to accept of Christ as your Savior, consider two
things particularly.

3. How much Christ appears as the Lamb of God in his invitations to you to
come to him and trust in him. With what sweet grace and kindness does he,
from time to time, call and invite you, as Prov. 8:4. ” Unto you, O men, I
call, and my voice is to the sons of men.” And Isaiah 55:1-3 ” Ho, every one
that thirsteth, come ye to the waters, and he that hath no money, come ye,
buy and eat– yea come, buy wine and milk without money, and without price.”
How gracious is he here in inviting every one that thirsts, and in so
repeating his invitation over and over, ” Come ye to the waters, come, buy
and eat – – yea come!” Mark the excellency of that entertainment which he
invites you to accept of; ” Come, buy wine and milk!” your poverty, having
nothing to pay for it, shall be no objection, ” Come, he that hath no money,
come without money, and without price!” What gracious arguments and
expostulations he uses with you! ” Wherefore do ye spend money for that which
is not bread? and your labor for that which satisfieth not? Hearken
diligently unto me, and eat ye that which is good, and let your soul delight
itself in fatness.” As much as to say, It is altogether needless for you to
continue laboring and toiling for that which can never serve your turn,
seeking rest in the world, and in your own righteousness — I have made
abundant provision for you, of that which is really good, and will fully
satisfy your desires, and answer your end, and I stand ready to accept of
you: you need not be afraid; If you will come to me, I will engage to see all
your wants supplied, and you made a happy creature. As he promises in the
third verse, ” Incline your ear, and come unto me: Hear, and your soul shall
live, and I will make an everlasting covenant with you, even the sure mercies
of David.” And so Prov. 9 at the beginning. How gracious and sweet is the
invitation there! ” Whoso is simple, let him turn in hither;” let you be
never so poor, ignorant, and blind a creature, you shall be welcome. And in
the following words Christ sets forth the provision that he has made for you,
” Come, eat of my bread, and drink of the wine which I have mingled.” You are
in a poor famishing state, and have nothing wherewith to feed your perishing
soul; you have been seeking something, but yet remain destitute. Hearken, how
Christ calls you to eat of his bread, and to drink of the wine that he hath
mingled! And how much like a lamb does Christ appear in Matt. 9:28 30. ” Come



unto me, all ye that labor and are heavy laden, and I will give you rest.
Take my yoke upon you, and learn of me, for I am meek and lowly in heart, and
ye shall find rest to your souls. For my yoke is easy, and my burden is
light.” O thou poor distressed soul! whoever thou art, consider that Christ
mentions thy very case when he calls to them who labor and are heavy laden!
How he repeatedly promises you rest if you come to him! In the 28th verse he
says, ” I will give you rest.” And in the 29th verse, ” Ye shall find rest to
your souls.” This is what you want. This is the thing you have been so long
in vain seeking after. O how sweet would rest be to you, if you could but
obtain it! Come to Christ, and you shall obtain it. And hear how Christ, to
encourage you, represents himself as a lamb! He tells you, that he is meek
and lowly in heart, and are you afraid to come to such a one! And again, Rev.
3:20. ” Behold, I stand at the door and knock: if any man hear my voice, and
open the door, I will come in to him, and I will sup with him and he with
me.” Christ condescends not only to call you to him, but he comes to you; he
comes to your door, and there knocks. He might send an officer and seize you
as a rebel and vile malefactor, but instead of that, he comes and knocks at
your door, and seeks that you would receive him into your house, as your
Friend and Savior. And he not only knocks at your door, but he stands there
waiting, while you are backward and unwilling. And not only so, but he makes
promises what he will do for you, if you will admit him, what privileges he
will admit you to; he will sup with you, and you with him. And again, Rev.
22:16,17. ” I am the root and the offspring of David, and the bright and
morning star. And the Spirit and the bride say, Come. And let him that
heareth, say, Come. And let him that is athirst come. And whosoever will let
him take of the water of life freely.” How does Christ here graciously set
before you his own winning attractive excellency! And how does he condescend
to declare to you not only his own invitation, but the invitation of the
Spirit and the bride, if by any means he might encourage you to come! And how
does he invite every one that will, that they may ” take of the water of life
freely,” that they may take it as a free gift, however precious it be, and
though it be the Water of life.

4. If you do come to Christ, he will appear as a Lion, in his glorious power
and dominion, to defend you. All those excellencies of his, in which he
appears as a lion, shall be yours, and shall be employed for you in your
defense, for your safety, and to promote your glory, he will be as a lion to
fight against your enemies. He that touches you, or offends you, will provoke
his wrath, as he that stirs up a lion. Unless your enemies can conquer this
Lion, they shall not be able to destroy or hurt you; unless they are stronger
than he, they shall not be able to hinder your happiness. Isaiah 31:4. ” For
thus hath the Lord spoken unto me, Like as the lion and the young lion
roaring on his prey, when a multitude of shepherds is called forth against
him, he will not be afraid of their voice, nor abase himself for the noise of
them; so shall the Lord of hosts come down to fight for mount Zion, and for
the hill thereof.”

C) Let what has been said be improved to induce you to love the Lord Jesus
Christ, and choose him for your friend and portion. As there is such an
admirable meeting of diverse excellencies in Christ, so there is every thing
in him to render him worthy of your love and choice, and to win and engage



it. Whatsoever there is or can be desirable in a friend, is in Christ, and
that to the highest degree that can be desired.

Would you choose for a friend a person of great dignity? It is a thing taking
with men to have those for their friends who are much above them; because
they look upon themselves honored by the friendship of such. Thus, how taking
would it be with an inferior maid to be the object of the dear love of some
great and excellent prince. But Christ is infinitely above you, and above all
the princes of the earth; for he is the King of kings. So honorable a person
as this offers himself to you, in the nearest and dearest friendship.

And would you choose to have a friend not only great but good? In Christ
infinite greatness and infinite goodness meet together, and receive lustre
and glory one from another. His greatness is rendered lovely by his goodness.
The greater any one is without goodness, so much the greater evil; but when
infinite goodness is joined with greatness, it renders it a glorious and
adorable greatness. So, on the other hand, his infinite goodness receives
lustre from his greatness. He that is of great understanding and ability, and
is withal of a good and excellent disposition, is deservedly more esteemed
than a lower and lesser being with the same kind inclination and good will.
Indeed goodness is excellent in whatever subject it be found; it is beauty
and excellency itself, and renders all excellent that are possessed of it;
and yet most excellent when joined with greatness. The very same excellent
qualities of gold render the body in which they are inherent more precious,
and of greater value, when joined with greater than when with lesser
dimensions. And how glorious is the sight, to see him who is the great
Creator and supreme Lord of heaven and earth, full of condescension, tender
pity and mercy, towards the mean and unworthy! His almighty power, and
infinite majesty and self- sufficiency, render his exceeding love and grace
the more surprising And how do his condescension and compassion endear his
majesty, power, and dominion, and render those attributes pleasant, that
would otherwise be only terrible! Would you not desire that your friend,
though great and honorable, should be of such condescension and grace, and so
to have the way opened to free access to him, that his exaltation above you
might not hinder your free enjoyment of his friendship? — And would you
choose not only that the infinite greatness and majesty of your friend should
be, as it were, mollified and sweetened with condescension and grace; but
would you also desire to have your friend brought nearer to you? Would you
choose a friend far above you, and yet as it were upon a level with you too?
Though it be taking with men to have a near and dear friend of superior
dignity, yet there is also an inclination in them to have their friend a
sharer with them in circumstances. Thus is Christ. Though he be the great
God, yet he has, as it were, brought himself down to be upon a level with
you, so as to become man as you are that he might not only be your Lord, but
your brother, and that he might be the more fit to be a companion for such a
worm of the dust. This is one end of Christ’s taking upon him man’s nature,
that his people might be under advantages for a more familiar converse with
him than the infinite distance of the divine nature would allow of. And upon
this account the church longed for Christ’s incarnation, Cant. 8:1. ” O that
thou wert my brother that sucked the breast of my mother! when I should find
thee without, I would kiss thee, yea, I should not be despised.” One design



of God in the gospel is to bring us to make God the object of our undivided
respect, that he may engross our regard every way, that whatever natural
inclination there is in our souls, he may be the centre of it; that God may
be all in all. But there is an inclination in the creature, not only to the
adoration of a Lord and Sovereign, but to complacence in some one as a
friend, to love and delight in some one that may be conversed with as a
companion. And virtue and holiness do not destroy or weaken this inclination
of our nature. But so hath God contrived in the affair of our redemption,
that a divine person may be the object even of this inclination of our
nature. And in order hereto, such a one is come down to us, and has taken our
nature, and is become one of us, and calls himself our friend, brother, and
companion. Psalm 122:8. ” For my brethren and companions’ sake, will I now
say, Peace be within thee.”

But is it not enough in order to invite and encourage you to free access to a
friend so great and high, that he is one of infinite condescending grace, and
also has taken your own nature, and is become man? But would you, further to
embolden and win you, have him a man of wonderful meekness and humility? Why,
such a one is Christ! He is not only become man for you, but far the meekest
and most humble of all men, the greatest instance of these sweet virtues that
ever was, or will be. And besides these, he has all other human excellencies
in the highest perfection. These, indeed, are no proper addition to his
divine excellencies. Christ has no more excellency in his person, since his
incarnation, than he had before; for divine excellency is infinite, and
cannot be added to. Yet his human excellencies are additional manifestations
of his glory and excellency to us, and are additional recommendations of him
to our esteem and love, who are of finite comprehension. Though his human
excellencies are but communications and reflections of his divine, and though
this light, as reflected, falls infinitely short of the divine fountain of
light in its immediate glory; yet the reflection shines not without its
proper advantages, as presented to our view and affection. The glory of
Christ in the qualifications of his human nature, appears to us in
excellencies that are of our own kind, and are exercised in our own way and
manner, and so, in some respect, are peculiarly fitted to invite our
acquaintance and draw our affection. The glory of Christ as it appears in his
divinity, though far brighter, more dazzles our eyes, and exceeds the
strength of our sight or our comprehension; but, as it shines in the human
excellencies of Christ, it is brought more to a level with our conceptions,
and suitableness to our nature and manner, yet retaining a semblance of the
same divine beauty, and a savor of the same divine sweetness. But as both
divine and human excellencies meet together in Christ, they set off and
recommend each other to us. It tends to endear the divine majesty and
holiness of Christ to us, that these are attributes of one in our nature, one
of us, who is become our brother, and is the meekest and humblest of men. It
encourages us to look upon these divine perfections, however high and great;
since we have some near concern in and liberty freely to enjoy them. And on
the other hand, how much more glorious and surprising do the meekness, the
humility, obedience, resignation, and other human excellencies of Christ
appear, when we consider that they are in so great a person, as the eternal
Son of God, the Lord of heaven and earth!



By your choosing Christ for your friend and portion, you will obtain these
two infinite benefits.

5. Christ will give himself to you, with all those various excellencies that
meet in him, to your full and everlasting enjoyment. He will ever after treat
you as his dear friend; and you shall ere long be where he is, and shall
behold his glory, and dwell with him, in most free and intimate communion and
enjoyment.

When the saints get to heaven, they shall not merely see Christ, and have to
do with him as subjects and servants with a glorious and gracious Lord and
Sovereign, but Christ will entertain them as friends and brethren. This we
may learn from the manner of Christ’s conversing with his disciples here on
earth: though he was their Sovereign Lord, and did not refuse, but required,
their supreme respect and adoration, yet he did not treat them as earthly
sovereigns are wont to do their subjects. He did not keep them at an aweful
distance, but all along conversed with them with the most friendly
familiarity, as a father amongst a company of children, yea, as with
brethren. So he did with the twelve, and so he did with Mary, Martha, and
Lazarus. He told his disciples, that he did not call them servants, but
friends, and we read of one of them that leaned on his bosom: and doubtless
he will not treat his disciples with less freedom and endearment in heaven.
He will not keep them at a greater distance for his being in a state of
exaltation; but he will rather take them into a state of exaltation with him.
This will be the improvement Christ will make of his own glory, to make his
beloved friends partakers with him, to glorify them in his glory, as he says
to his Father, John 17:22, 23. ” And the glory which thou hast given me, have
I given them, that they may be one, even as we are one I in them” etc. We are
to consider, that though Christ is greatly exalted, yet he is exalted, not as
a private person for himself only, but as his people’s head; he is exalted in
their name, and upon their account, as the first fruits, and as representing
the whole harvest. He is not exalted that he may be at a greater distance
from them, but that they may be exalted with him. The exaltation and honor of
the head is not to make a greater distance between the head and the members,
but the members have the same relation and union with the head they had
before, and are honored with the head; and instead of the distance being
greater, the union shall be nearer and more perfect. When believers get to
heaven, Christ will conform them to himself, as he is set down in his
Father’s throne, so they shall sit down with him on his throne, and shall in
their measure be made like him.

When Christ was going to heaven, he comforted his disciples with the thought,
that after a while, he would come again and take them to himself, that they
might be with him. And we are not to suppose that when the disciples got to
heaven, they found him keeping a greater distance than he used to do. No,
doubtless, be embraced them as friends, and welcomed them to his and their
Father’s house, and to his and their glory. They who had been his friends in
this world, who had been together with him here, and had together partaken of
sorrows and troubles, are now welcomed by him to rest, and to partake of
glory with him. He took them and led them into his chambers, and showed them
all his glory; as he prayed, John 17:24. ” Father, I will that they also whom



thou hast given me, be with me, that they may behold the glory which thou
hast given me.” And he led them to his living fountains of waters, and made
them partake of his delights, as he prays John 17:13. ” That my joy may be
fulfilled in themselves,” and set them down with him at his table in his
kingdom, and made them partake with him of his dainties, according to his
promise, Luke 22:30, and led them into his banqueting house, and made them to
drink new wine with him in the kingdom of his heavenly Father, as he foretold
them when he instituted the Lord’s supper, Matt. 26:29.

Yea the saints’ conversation with Christ in heaven shall not only be as
intimate, and their access to him as free, as of the disciples on earth, but
in many respects much more so; for in heaven, that vital union shall be
perfect, which is exceeding imperfect here. While the saints are in this
world, there are great remains of sin and darkness to separate or disunite
them from Christ, which shall then all be removed. This is not a time for
that full acquaintance, and those glorious manifestations of love, which
Christ designs for his people hereafter; which seems to be signified by his
speech to Mary Magdalene, when ready to embrace him, when she met him after
his resurrection; John 20:17. ” Jesus saith unto her, Touch me not; for I am
not yet ascended to my Father.”

When the saints shall see Christ’s glory and exaltation in heaven, it will
indeed possess their hearts with the greater admiration and adoring respect,
but it will not awe them into any separation, but will serve only to heighten
their surprise and joy, when they find Christ condescending to admit them to
such intimate access, and so freely and fully communicating himself to them.
So that if we choose Christ for our friend and portion, we shall hereafter be
so received to him, that there shall be nothing to hinder the fullest
enjoyment of him, to the satisfying the utmost cravings of our souls. We may
take our full swing at gratifying our spiritual appetite after these holy
pleasures. Christ will then say, as in Cant. 5:1. ” Eat, O friends, drink,
yea, drink abundantly O beloved.” And this shall be our entertainment to all
eternity! There shall never be any end of this happiness, or any thing to
interrupt our enjoyment of it, or in the least to molest us in it!

6. By your being united to Christ, you will have a more glorious union with
and enjoyment of God the Father, than otherwise could be. For hereby the
saints’ relation to God becomes much nearer; they are the children of God in
a higher manner than otherwise could be. For, being members of God’s own Son,
they are in a sort partakers of his relation to the Father: they are not only
sons of God by regeneration, but by a kind of communion in the sonship of the
eternal Son. This seems to be intended, Gal. 4:4-6. ” God sent forth his Son,
made of a woman, made under the law, to redeem them that are under the law,
that we might receive the adoption of sons. And because ye are sons, God hath
sent forth the Spirit of his Son into your hearts, crying, Abba, Father.” The
church is the daughter of God not only as he hath begotten her by his word
and Spirit but as she is the spouse of his eternal Son.

So we being members of the Son, are partakers in our measure of the Father’s
love to the Son, and complacence in him. John 17:23. ” I in them, and thou in
me, — Thou hast loved them as thou hast loved me.” And ver. 26. ” That the
love wherewith thou hast loved me may be in them.” And chap. 16:27. ” The



Father himself loveth you, because ye have loved me, and have believed that I
came out from God.” So we shall, according to our capacities, be partakers of
the Son’s enjoyment of God, and have his joy fulfilled in ourselves, John
17:13. And by this means we shall come to an immensely higher, more intimate
and full enjoyment of God, than otherwise could have been. For there is
doubtless an infinite intimacy between the Father and the Son which is
expressed by his being in the bosom of the Father. And saints being in him,
shall, in their measure and manner, partake with him in it, and of the
blessedness of it.

And thus is the affair of our redemption ordered, that thereby we are brought
to an immensely more exalted kind of union with God, and enjoyment of him,
both the Father and the Son, than otherwise could have been. For Christ being
united to the human nature, we have advantage for a more free and full
enjoyment of him, than we could have had if he had remained only in the
divine nature. So again, we being united to a divine person, as his members,
can have a more intimate union and intercourse with God the Father, who is
only in the divine nature, than otherwise could be. Christ, who is a divine
person, by taking on him our nature, descends from the infinite distance and
height above us, and is brought nigh to us; whereby we have advantage for the
full enjoyment of him. And, on the other hand, we, by being in Christ a
divine person, do as it were ascend up to God, through the infinite distance,
and have hereby advantage for the full enjoyment of him also.

This was the design of Christ, that he, and his Father, and his people, might
all be united in one. John 17:21 23. ” That they all may be one, as thou,
Father, art in me, and I in thee — that they also may be one in us; that the
world may believe that thou hast sent me. And the glory which thou hast given
me, I have given them, that they may be one, even as we are one; I in them
and thou in me, that they may be made perfect in one.” Christ has brought it
to pass, that those whom the Father has given him should be brought into the
household of God, that he and his Father, and his people, should be as one
society, one family; that the church should be as it were admitted into the
society of the blessed Trinity.
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Continued from part I.

Having thus shown wherein there is an admirable conjunction of excellencies
in Jesus Christ, I now proceed,

Secondly, To show how this admirable conjunction of excellencies appears in
Christ’s acts, [namely:]

A) in his taking of human nature,
B) in his earthly life,
C) in his sacrificial death,
D) in his exaltation in heaven,
E) in his final subduing of all evil when he returns in glory.]

A) It appears in what Christ did in taking on him our nature.

In this act, his infinite condescension wonderfully appeared, That he who was
God should become man; that the word should be made flesh, and should take on
him a nature infinitely below his original nature! And it appears yet more
remarkably in the low circumstances of his incarnation: he was conceived in
the womb of a poor young woman, whose poverty appeared in this, when she came
to offer sacrifices of her purification, she brought what was allowed of in
the law only in case of poverty, as Luke 2:24. ”

According to what Is said in the law of the Lord, a pair of turtle- doves, or
two young pigeons.” This was allowed only in case the person was so poor that
she was not able to offer a lamb. Lev. 12:8. And though his infinite
condescension thus appeared in the manner of his incarnation, yet his divine
dignity also appeared in it; for though he was conceived in the womb of a
poor virgin, yet he was conceived there by the power of the Holy Ghost. And
his divine dignity also appeared in the holiness of his conception and birth.
Though he was conceived in the womb of one of the corrupt race of mankind,
yet he was conceived and born without sin; as the angel said to the blessed
Virgin,

Luke 1:35. ” The Holy Ghost shall come upon thee, and the power of the
Highest shall overshadow thee, therefore also that holy thing which shall be
born of thee, shall be called the Son of God.”

His infinite condescension marvelously appeared in the manner of his birth.
He was brought forth in a stable because there was no room for them in the
inn. The inn was taken up by others, that were looked upon as persons of
greater account. The Blessed Virgin, being poor and despised, was turned or
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shut out. Though she was in such necessitous circumstances, yet those that
counted themselves her betters would not give place to her; and therefore, in
the time of her travail, she was forced to betake herself to a stable; and
when the child was born, it was wrapped in swaddling clothes, and laid in a
manger. There Christ lay a little infant, and there he eminently appeared as
a lamb.

But yet this feeble infant, born thus in a stable, and laid in a manger, was
born to conquer and triumph over Satan, that roaring lion. He came to subdue
the mighty powers of darkness, and make a show of them openly, and so to
restore peace on earth, and to manifest God’s good-will towards men, and to
bring glory to God in the highest, according as the end of his birth was
declared by the joyful songs of the glorious hosts of angels appearing to the
shepherds at the same time that the infant lay in the manger; whereby his
divine dignity was manifested.

B) This admirable conjunction of excellencies appears in the acts and various
passages of Christ’s life.

Though Christ dwelt in mean outward circumstances, whereby his condescension
and humility especially appeared, and his majesty was veiled; yet his divine
divinity and glory did in many of his acts shine through the veil, and it
illustriously appeared, that he was not only the Son of man, but the great
God.

Thus, in the circumstances of his infancy, his outward meanness appeared; yet
there was something then to show forth his divine dignity, in the wise men’s
being stirred up to come from the east to give honor to him their being led
by a miraculous star, and coming and falling down and worshipping him, and
presenting him with gold, frankincense, and myrrh. His humility and meekness
wonderfully appeared in his subjection to his mother and reputed father when
he was a child. Herein he appeared as a lamb. But his divine glory broke
forth and shone when, at twelve years old, he disputed with doctors in the
temple. In that he appeared, in some measure, as the Lion of the tribe of
Judah.

And so, after he entered on his public ministry, his marvellous humility and
meekness was manifested in his choosing to appear in such mean outward
circumstances; and in being contented in them, when he was so poor that he
had not where to lay his head, and depended on the charity of some of his
followers for his subsistence, as appears by Luke 8. at the beginning. How
meek, condescending, and familiar his treatment of his disciples; his
discourses with them, treating them as a father his children, yea, as friends
and companions. How patient, bearing such affliction and reproach, and so
many injuries from the scribes and Pharisees, and others. In these things he
appeared as a Lamb.

And yet he at the same time did in many ways show forth his divine majesty
and glory, particularly in the miracles he wrought, which were evidently
divine works, and manifested omnipotent power, and so declared him to be the
Lion of the tribe of Judah. His wonderful and miraculous works plainly showed
him to be the God of nature; in that it appeared by them that he had all



nature in his hands, and could lay an arrest upon it, and stop and change its
course as he pleased. In healing the sick, and opening the eyes of the blind,
and unstopping the ears of the deaf, and healing the lame, he showed that he
was the God that framed the eye, and created the ear, and was the author of
the frame of man’s body. By the dead’s rising at his command, it appeared
that he was the author and fountain of life, and that

“God the Lord, to whom belong the issues from death.”

By his walking on the sea in a storm, when the waves were raised, he showed
himself to be that God spoken of in Job 9:8. ” That treadeth on the waves of
the sea.” By his stilling the storm, and calming the rage of the sea, by his
powerful command, saying, ” Peace, be still,” he showed that he has the
command of the universe, and that he is that God who brings things to pass by
the word of his power, who speaks and it is done, who commands and it stands
fast;

Psalm 115:7. ” Who stilleth the noise of the seas, the noise of their waves.”

And Psalm 107:29.

” That maketh the storm a calm, so that the waves thereof are still.”

And Psalm 139:8.

” O Lord God of hosts, who is a strong Lord like unto thee, or to thy
faithfulness round about thee? Thou rulest the raging of the sea: when the
waves thereof arise, thou stillest them.”

Christ, by casting out devils, remarkably appeared as the Lion of the tribe
of Judah, and showed that he was stronger than the roaring lion, that seizes
whom he may devour. He commanded them to come out, and they were forced to
obey. They were terribly afraid of him; they fall down before him, and
beseech him not so torment them. He forces a whole legion of them to forsake
their hold, by his powerful word; and they could not so much as enter into
the swine without his leave. He showed the glory of his omniscience, by
telling the thoughts of men; as we have often an account. Herein he appeared
to be that God spoken of, Amos 4:13.

” That declareth unto man what is his thought.”

Thus, in the midst of his meanness and humiliation, his divine glory appeared
in his miracles, John 2:11.

” This beginning of miracles did Jesus in Cana of Galilee, and manifested
forth his glory.”

And though Christ ordinarily appeared without outward glory, and in great
obscurity, yet at a certain time he threw off the veil, and appeared in his
divine majesty, so far as it could be outwardly manifested to men in this
frail state, when he was transfigured in the mount. The apostle Peter, 2 Pet.
1:16,17. was an



” eye-witness of his majesty, when he received from God the Father honor and
glory, when there came such a voice to him from the excellent glory, This is
my beloved Son, in whom I am well pleased; which voice that came from heaven
they heard, when they were with him in the holy mount.”

And at the same time that Christ was wont to appear in such meekness,
condescension, and humility, in his familiar discourses with his disciples,
appearing therein as the Lamb of God; he was also wont to appear as The Lion
of the tribe of Judah, with divine authority and majesty, in his so sharply
rebuking the scribes and Pharisees, and other hypocrites.

C) This admirable conjunction of excellencies remarkably appears in his
offering up himself a sacrifice for sinners in his last sufferings.

As this was the greatest thing in all the works of redemption, the greatest
act of Christ in that work; so in this act especially does there appear that
admirable conjunction of excellencies that has been spoken of. Christ never
so much appeared as a lamb, as when he was slain:

” He came like a lamb to the slaughter,” Isaiah 53:7.

Then he was offered up to God as a lamb without blemish, and without spot:
then especially did he appear to be the anti-type of the lamb of the
passover:

1 Cor 5:7. ” Christ our Passover sacrificed for us.”

And yet in that act he did in an especial manner appear as the Lion of the
tribe of Judah; yea, in this above all other acts, in many respects, as may
appear in the following things.

8. Then was Christ in the greatest degree of his humiliation, and yet by
that, above all other things, his divine glory appears.

Christ’s humiliation was great, in being born in such a low condition, of a
poor virgin, and in a stable. His humiliation was great, in being subject to
Joseph the carpenter, and Mary his mother, and afterwards living in poverty,
so as not to have where to lay his head; and in suffering such manifold and
bitter reproaches as he suffered, while he went about preaching and working
miracles. But his humiliation was never so great as it was, in his last
sufferings, beginning with his agony in the garden, till he expired on the
cross. Never was he subject to such ignominy as then, never did he suffer so
much pain in his body, or so much sorrow in his soul; never was he in so
great an exercise of his condescension, humility, meekness, and patience, as
he was in these last sufferings; never was his divine glory and majesty
covered with so thick and dark a veil; never did he so empty himself and make
himself of no reputation, as at this time.

And yet, never was his divine glory so manifested, by any act of his, as in
yielding himself up to these sufferings. When the fruit of it came to appear,
and the mystery and ends of it to be unfolded in its issue, then did the
glory of it appear, then did it appear as the most glorious act of Christ
that ever he exercised towards the creature. This act of his is celebrated by



the angels and hosts of heaven with peculiar praises, as that which is above
all others glorious, as you may see in the context, (Revelation 5:9-12)

” And they sang a new song, saying, Thou art worthy to take the book, and to
open the seals thereof: for thou wast slain and hast redeemed us to God by
thy blood, out of every kindred, and tongue, and people, and nation; and hast
made us unto our God kings and priests: and we shall reign on the earth. And
I beheld, and I heard the voice of many angels round about the throne, and
the beasts, and the elders: and the number of them was ten thousand times ten
thousand, and thousands of thousands, saying with a loud voice Worthy is the
Lamb that was slain, to receive power, and riches, and wisdom, and strength,
and honor, and glory, and blessing.”

9. He never in any act gave so great a manifestation of love to God, and yet
never so manifested his love to those that were enemies to God, as in that
act.

Christ never did any thing whereby his love to the Father was so eminently
manifested, as in his laying down his life, under such inexpressible
sufferings, in obedience to his command and for the vindication of the honor
of his authority and majesty; nor did ever any mere creature give such a
testimony of love to God as that was.

And yet this was the greatest expression of his love to sinful men who were
enemies to God; Rom. 5:10. ” When we were enemies, we were reconciled to God,
by the death of his Son.” The greatness of Christ’s love to such, appears in
nothing so much as in its being dying love. That blood of Christ which fell
in great drops to the ground, in his agony, was shed from love to God’s
enemies, and his own. That shame and spitting, that torment of body, and that
exceeding sorrow, even unto death, which he endured in his soul, was what he
underwent from love to rebels against God to save them from hell, and to
purchase for them eternal glory. Never did Christ so eminently show his
regard to God’s honor, as in offering up himself a victim to Justice. And yet
in this above all, he manifested his love to them who dishonored God, so as
to bring such guilt on themselves, that nothing less than his blood could
atone for it.

10. Christ never so eminently appeared for divine justice, and yet never
suffered so much from divine Justice, as when he offered up himself a
sacrifice for our sins.

In Christ’s great sufferings did his infinite regard to the honor of God’s
justice distinguishingly appear, for it was from regard to that that he thus
humbled himself.

And yet in these sufferings, Christ was the target of the vindictive
expressions of that very justice of God. Revenging justice then spent all its
force upon him, on account of our guilt; which made him sweat blood, and cry
out upon the cross, and probably rent his vitals–broke his heart, the
fountain of blood, or some other blood vessels–and by the violent
fermentation turned his blood to water. For the blood and water that issued
out of his side, when pierced by the spear, seems to have been extravasated



blood, and so there might be a kind of literal fulfilment of Psalm 22:14.

” I am poured out like water, and all my bones are out of joint: my heart is
like wax, it is melted in the midst of my bowels.”

And this was the way and means by which Christ stood up for the honor of
God’s justice, namely, by thus suffering its terrible executions. For when he
had undertaken for sinners, and had substituted himself in their room, divine
justice could have its due honor no other way than by his suffering its
revenges.

In this the diverse excellencies that met in the person of Christ appeared,
namely, his infinite regard to God’s justice, and such love to those that
have exposed themselves to it, as induced him thus to yield himself a
sacrifice to it.

11. Christ’s holiness never so illustriously shone forth as it did in his
last sufferings, and yet he never was to such a degree treated as guilty.

Christ’s holiness never had such a trial as it had then, and therefore never
had so great a manifestation. When it was tried in this furnace it came forth
as gold, or as silver purified seven times. His holiness then above all
appeared in his steadfast pursuit of the honor of God, and in his obedience
to him. For his yielding himself unto death was transcendently the greatest
act of obedience that ever was paid to God by any one since the foundation of
the world.

And yet then Christ was in the greatest degree treated as a wicked person
would have been. He was apprehended and bound as a malefactor. His accusers
represented him as a most wicked wretch. In his sufferings before his
crucifixion, he was treated as if he had been the worst and vilest of
mankind, and then, he was put to a kind of death, that none but the worst
sort of malefactors were wont to suffer, those that were most abject in their
persons, and guilty of the blackest crimes. And he suffered as though guilty
from God himself, by reason of our guilt imputed to him; for he who knew no
sin, was made sin for us; he was made subject to wrath, as if he had been
sinful himself. He was made a curse for us.

Christ never so greatly manifested his hatred of sin, as against God, as in
his dying to take away the dishonor that sin had done to God; and yet never
was he to such a degree subject to the terrible effects of God’s hatred of
sin, and wrath against it, as he was then. in this appears those diverse
excellencies meeting in Christ, namely, love to God, and grace to sinners.

12. He never was so dealt with, as unworthy, as in his last sufferings, and
yet it is chiefly on account of them that he is accounted worthy.

He was therein dealt with as if he had not been worthy to live: they cry out,
” Away with him! away with him! Crucify him.” John 19:15. And they prefer
Barabbas before him. And he suffered from the Father, as one whose demerits
were infinite, by reason of our demerits that were laid upon him.

And yet it was especially by that act of his subjecting himself to those



sufferings that he merited, and on the account of which chiefly he was
accounted worthy of the glory of his exaltation. Philip. 2:8, 9. ” He humbled
himself, and became obedient unto death; wherefore God hath highly exalted
him.” And we see that it is on this account chiefly, that he is extolled as
worthy by saints and angels in the context: ” Worthy,” say they, ” is the
Lamb that was slain.” This shows an admirable conjunction in him of infinite
dignity, and infinite condescension and love to the infinitely unworthy.

13. Christ in his last sufferings suffered most extremely from those towards
whom he was then manifesting his greatest act of love.

He never suffered so much from his Father, (though not from any hatred to
him, but from hatred to our sins,) for he then forsook him, or took away the
comforts of his presence; and then ” it pleased the Lord to bruise him, and
put him to grief.” as Isaiah 53:10. And yet he never gave so great a
manifestation of love to God as then, as has been already observed.

So Christ never suffered so much from the hands of men as he did then; and
yet never was in so high an exercise of love to men. He never was so ill
treated by his disciples; who were so unconcerned about his sufferings, that
they .would not watch with him one hour, in his agony; and when he was
apprehended, all forsook him and fled, except Peter, who denied him with
oaths and curses. And yet then he was suffering, shedding his blood, and
pouring out his soul unto death for them. Yea, he probably was then shedding
his blood for some of them that shed his blood, for whom he prayed while they
were crucifying him; and who were probably afterwards brought home to Christ
by Peter’s preaching. (Compare Luke 23:34. Acts 2:23,36,37,41. and chap.
3:17. and chap. 4.) This shows an admirable meeting of justice and grace in
the redemption of Christ.

14. It was in Christ’s last sufferings, above all, that he was delivered up
to the power of his enemies; and yet by these, above all, he obtained victory
over his enemies.

Christ never was so in his enemies’ hands, as in the time of his last
sufferings. They sought his life before; but from time to time they were
restrained, and Christ escaped out of their hands, and this reason is given
for it, that his time was not yet come. But now they were suffered to work
their will upon him, he was in a great degree delivered up to the malice and
cruelty of both wicked men and devils. And therefore when Christ’s enemies
came to apprehend him, he says to them, Luke 22:53. ” When I was daily with
you in the temple ye stretched forth no hand against me: but this is your
hour, and the power of darkness.”

And yet it was principally by means of those sufferings that he conquered and
overthrew his enemies. Christ never so effectually bruised Satan’s head, as
when Satan bruised his heel. The weapon with which Christ warred against the
devil, and obtained a most complete victory and glorious triumph over him,
was the cross, the instrument and weapon with which he thought he had
overthrown Christ, and brought on him shameful destruction.

Col. 2:14,15. ” Blotting out the handwriting of ordinances,–nailing it to his



cross: and having spoiled principalities and powers, he made a show of them
openly, triumphing over them in it.”

In his last sufferings, Christ sapped the very foundations of Satan’s
kingdom, he conquered his enemies in their own territories, and beat them
with their own weapons as David cut off Goliath’s head with his own sword.
The devil had, as it were, swallowed up Christ, as the whale did Jonah– but
it was deadly poison to him, he gave him a mortal wound in his own bowels. He
was soon sick of his morsel, and was forced to do by him as the whale did by
Jonah. To this day he is heart-sick of what he then swallowed as his prey. In
those sufferings of Christ was laid the foundation of all that glorious
victory he has already obtained over Satan, in the overthrow of his
heathenish kingdom in the Roman empire, and all the success the gospel has
had since; and also of all his future and still more glorious victory that is
to be obtained in the earth. Thus Samson’s riddle is most eminently
fulfilled, Judges 14:14.

” Out of the eater came forth meat, and out of the strong came forth
sweetness.”

And thus the true Samson does more towards the destruction of his enemies at
his death than in his life, in yielding up himself to death, he pulls down
the temple of Dagon, and destroys many thousands of his enemies, even while
they are making themselves sport in his sufferings–and so he whose type was
the ark, pulls down Dagon, and breaks off his head and hands in his own
temple, even while he is brought in there as Dagon’s captive. (1 Samuel
5:1-4)

Thus Christ appeared at the same time, and in the same act, as both a lion
and a lamb. He appeared as a lamb in the hands of his cruel enemies; as a
lamb in the paws, and between the devouring jaws, of a roaring lion; yea, he
was a lamb actually slain by this lion: and yet at the same time, as the Lion
of the tribe of Judah, he conquers and triumphs over Satan; destroying his
own destroyer; as Samson did the lion that roared upon him, when he rent him
as he would a kid. And in nothing has Christ appeared so much as a lion, in
glorious strength destroying his enemies, as when he was brought as a lamb to
the slaughter. In his greatest weakness he was most strong; and when he
suffered most from his enemies, he brought the greatest confusion on his
enemies.

Thus this admirable conjunction of diverse excellencies was manifest in
Christ, in his offering up himself to God in his last sufferings.

D) It is still manifest in his acts, in his present state of exaltation in
heaven. Indeed, in his exalted state, he most eminently appears in
manifestation of those excellencies, on the account of which he is compared
to a lion; but still he appears as a lamb; Rev. 14:1. ” And I looked, and lo,
a Lamb stood on mount Sion”; as in his state of humiliation he chiefly
appeared as a lamb, and yet did not appear without manifestation of his
divine majesty and power, as the Lion of the tribe of Judah. Though Christ be
now at the right-hand of God, exalted as King of heaven, and Lord of the
universe; yet as he still is in the human nature, he still excels in



humility. Though the man Christ Jesus be the highest of all creatures in
heaven, yet he as much excels them all in humility as he doth in glory and
dignity, for none sees so much of the distance between God and him as he
does. And though he now appears in such glorious majesty and dominion in
heaven, yet he appears as a lamb in his condescending, mild, and sweet
treatment of his saints there, for he is a Lamb still, even amidst the throne
of his exaltation, and he that is the Shepherd of the whole flock is himself
a Lamb, and goes before them in heaven as such. Rev. 7:17. ” For the Lamb,
which is in the midst of the throne, shall feed them, and shall lead them
unto living fountains of waters, and God shall wipe away all tears from their
eyes.” Though in heaven every knee bows to him, and though the angels fall
down before him adoring him, yet he treats his saints with infinite
condescension, mildness, and endearment. And in his acts towards the saints
on earth, he still appears as a lamb, manifesting exceeding love and
tenderness in his intercession for them, as one that has had experience of
affliction and temptation. He has not forgot what these things are, nor has
he forgot how to pity those that are subject to them. And he still manifests
his lamb-like excellencies, in his dealings with his saints on earth, in
admirable forbearance, love, gentleness, and compassion. Behold him
instructing, supplying, supporting, and comforting them; often coming to
them, and manifesting himself to them by his Spirit, that he may sup with
them, and they with him. Behold him admitting them to sweet communion,
enabling them with boldness and confidence to come to him, and solacing their
hearts. And in heaven Christ still appears, as it were, with the marks of his
wounds upon him, and so appears as a Lamb as it had been slain, as he was
represented in vision to St John, in the text, when he appeared to open the
book sealed with seven seals, which is part of the glory of his exaltation.

E) And lastly, this admirable conjunction of excellencies will be manifest in
Christ’s acts at the last judgment.

He then, above all other times, will appear as the Lion of the tribe of Judah
in infinite greatness and majesty, when he shall come in the glory of his
Father, with all the holy angels, and the earth shall tremble before him, and
the hills shall melt. This is he (Rev. 20:11.)

” that shall sit on a great white throne, before whose face the earth and
heaven shall flee away.”

He will then appear in the most dreadful and amazing manner to the wicked.
The devils tremble at the thought of that appearance, and when it shall be,
the kings, and the great men, and the rich men, and the chief captains. and
the mighty men, and every bond-man and every free-man, shall hide themselves
in the dens, and in the rocks of the mountains, and shall cry to the
mountains and rocks to fall on them, to hide them from the face and wrath of
the Lamb. And none can declare or conceive of the amazing manifestations of
wrath in which he will then appear towards these, or the trembling and
astonishment the shrieking and gnashing of teeth, with which they shall stand
before his judgment-seat, and receive the terrible sentence of his wrath.

And yet he will at the same time appear as a Lamb to his saints; he will
receive them as friends and brethren, treating them with infinite mildness



and love. There shall be nothing in him terrible to them, but towards them he
will clothe himself wholly with sweetness and endearment. The church shall be
then admitted to him as his bride; that shall be her wedding-day. The saints
shall all be sweetly invited to come with him to inherit the kingdom, and
reign in it with him to all eternity.

Continued in part III.

The History of the Counter-Reformation
in a Nutshell

True Protestantism is Bible based Christianity. The Jesuit Counter-
Reformation is the effort to eliminate Protestantism and Bible based
doctrines entirely.

The Excellency of Christ Part I By
Jonathan Edwards

In the person of Christ do meet together infinite glory and lowest humility.
Infinite glory, and the virtue of humility, meet in no other person but
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Christ.

MIT Professor Comes to Know the Author
of All Knowledge

I once thought I was too smart to believe in God. Now I know I was an
arrogant fool who snubbed the greatest Mind in the cosmos—the Author of all
science, mathematics, art, and everything else there is to know.
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